 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, November 17, 2008
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer, Chair



Mary Kaminski, Vice Chair



Paula Kibbe, Secretary




Barry Struski, Member


Al Spicer, Member
School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer



Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
______________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public – None.
II. Comments from EAPC – Connie Koffman, Vice President, thanked the Committee for their support with informing the community of the impact of Question 1 on education services.  The question was overwhelming defeated.   Also, Ms. Koffman inquired about the status of the printing of the recently ratified contract with the school district and E.A.P.C.  The superintendent will follow up with our school attorney.  Ms. Koffman also commented on how beneficial the open lines of communication are between the school administration, school committee and the faculty.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council–
   Cam Crehan, Student Council president, reported the following news:  Freshman raised over $200 at the Election Day Bake Sale.  Sophomores: will be traveling to Boston for a field trip on 12/10 and the sweatshirt fundraiser was a success.  Juniors: The Craft Fair on 11/15 was successful.  Seniors: are conducting a can drive and have made it a competition with all classes to make it a success. The Washington Inauguration Trip, which was open to all classes, has 27 students signed up.  National Honor Society induction is 11/29 with 20 new members.  Winter Concert for HS is 12/11 and also 5th annual Jolly Elf Dinner.  The Thanksgiving pep rally will take place on 11/26 with students anxious to see which teacher will shave their head!
   Sports News:  Presented by Adam Lavoie of Captains Council.   Football: great season 5-5 record, come support Carver at Thanksgiving game. Boys Soccer: finished 16-1-1- and won South Sectional Championship and will play the Division III State semi-final game on 11/18 at 5pm – Jared Spicer, Mike Phelan, Bob Daley, Paul Beaulieu and Victor Vainbrum named to all star team. Girls Soccer: entered post season play with a record of 9-7-2 and Kendra O’Halloran and Jenna Szostak named to SSL All Star team.  Field Hockey also entered into post season play and won the sportsmanship award for South Shore League and Brit Nolan and Amanda Chasey were named to SSL All Star team.  Golf: James Kaminski voted to League All Star and team won SSL Sportsmanship award for 3rd consecutive year. Cheerleading: finished second in league competition and won south sectionals.  Cross Country represented well at Div 3 sectionals at Franklin Park.  Brad Spooner and Rose Vallesio named to SSL All Star teams. 
The Athletic Department will bring 8 students to the Sportsmanship Summit at Gillette Stadium on 11/21.  Winter HS Sport Registration night is 11/20 at 6:30 pm. –sports start on 12/1.  Middle Sport Registration night is 12/4 from 6-7p.m. –sports start on 12/8.

IV.   Approval of Minutes
   Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept both the regular and executive session meeting
   minutes as written from October 6, 2008 sessions.  Paula Kibbe second.  Approved, with two abstentions.

V.   Communications
A. MASBO Matters – Matt Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer for Carver Public Schools was recognized in the MASBO (Mass Association of School Business Officials) journal for his work with the association and specifically with his assistance for the Second Annual Friend of MASBO Award.
VI.  Reports from the Superintendent      
A. Personnel:  The following personnel updates were noted:  Resignations were accepted from Katherine Earle, MS Language Teacher; Judith Hawks, Lunchroom Monitor, Maryann Malkepour, Special Education Paraprofessional, and Melissa Smith, Lunchroom Monitor. New Hires: Debra Bradshaw, Title I Paraprofessional, Paul Schell, European History Teacher and Heather Stagnitta, Lunchroom Monitor.  Retirement:  Aretta Kotalis, HS European History Teacher.  The School Committee publicly thanked Ms. Kotalis for her consistent commitment to the students of Carver.
B. Enrollment- Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 68 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration - Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 10/1 to 10/31/08 was distributed.  A total of 18 students withdrew or enrolled from during this time.   
D. John & Abigail Adams Scholars – we are proud to announce 36 students from the Class of 2009 are the recipients of the John & Abigail Scholarship program. This award is based on their high performance on their MCAS scores during their sophomore year.  The four year scholarship covers tuition only at any Massachusetts public institutions of higher education including the Universities and state and community college. 
E. New Website – www.carver.org gets a new look!  Under the direction of Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Technology, the Carver Public Schools website has been redesigned and implemented.  We have purchased a product called “School CMS” – Consolidated Management System which allows each school site and sub-groups within their building to easily manage individual pieces of the web.  New webmasters have been appointed for each school: Bonnie Staiger, HS; Tony Rota, MS; Jane Kent and Nancy Barker for the Carver Elementary School.  A comprehensive overview was presented by each building webmaster regarding the highlights of each site.  Scott Knief, HS Principal, gave an overview regarding the new software purchased for Guidance Department.  “Naviance” is linked to the HS web page and is used for students to plan careers, do interest surveys, submit college applications, request transcripts, recommendations, etc. 

In the immediate future, a “advertisement” flyer will be send home to parents 
explaining some of the new features of this website including the ability to sign up for 
E-Alerts for their home or business e-mail.  This will enable parents/guardians to 
receive emergency and cancellation information via web as well as phone calls.  
Suggestions to the website are welcomed.  Community events that are relevant to 
the school could be posted on the “News” section of the website.
F. School Improvement Action Plan – Candy Weiler, Principal of Primary and Elementary Schools presented the School Improvement Plan for 2008-2009 with the revised steps for school improvement in English Language Arts.  The Goals are:  I – To improve student achievement and instructional practices in all aspects of literacy.  Goal II – To improve student achievement and instructional practices in all aspects of mathematics and Goal II – To restructure the GJC Elementary and the EK Washburn Primary School by creating a unified preschool through grade 5 educational model. 

Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve the revised school action plan.  Al Spicer 
second.  All in favor.  Kudos to the principal, faculty and staff of the Primary and 
Elementary Schools for all their hard work.
G. MCAS Data Report – Three packets of info/graphs were distributed regarding MCAS 2008 data.  The data was explained by Laura Tilton.  Data is divided by categories: Math Data by graduating class (cohorts - same students over time); ELA Data by graduating class (cohort); and MCAS Data by grade levels over time.  This data is used to arrive at the district’s AYP – adequate yearly progress.  
H. Camp Bournedale – Lynn Bastoni, Principal introduced the Middle School students who prepared a PowerPoint which showcased the experiences at Camp Bournedale. The students were: Sean Anderson, Chelsea Johnson, Haley Meaden, Christina Robertson, Photographers; Jillian Larrow, Alana Dunham and Jessica Ferguson, Journalists; and Ainsley Ryan and Casey Armanetti – Co-producers of the production.  Teachers, staff, parents and community were congratulated for all their time, energy and talents which they volunteered to make the program a success.

Frank Ciarfella, Middle School faculty, was presented a plaque from Ms. Bastoni for 
remaining in the district with the children who did not attend, for his 
comprehensive 
lesson plans aligned with the Bournedale experience and for financially supporting 
the admission fee of one student.  
I. Building Committee Update:
Matt Gillis provided the following updates:  On November 18th, 3 finalists will be interviewed, KBA Architects, Construction Monitoring Services and Daedalus Projects, Inc.  They will have an opportunity to provide work samples as they meet with the School Building Committee and they will be asked why they feel they would be the best fit for Carver.  Al Spicer asked if anyone on the building committee was affiliated with any of the finalists.  Matt said Joe Sullivan is connected with Dadedalus Projects and as such he has excused himself from the process to avoid any conflict of interest.   Mary Kaminski asked, if with the state of the economy, would MSBA change their position on moving on the project.  Matt felt the funding mechanism for them to get started has built up reserves and they are starting conservatively to proceed but will probably be looking for ways to whittle down the costs. 

On a separate note, Al Spicer asked if the basketball courts have been repaired.  Matt said we might have missed the season for repair, but estimates are being gathered.  When the work is completed, the bill will be sent to the general contractor who refused to come to repair the basketball court. 
V. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A. Approval of Strategic Plan – The changes to the language of the vision statement was agreed on to reflect 21st century global learners. Barry Struski moved to approve the Strategic Plan and Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor. 
B. Name for unified primary and elementary school – Candy Weiler, Principal of the PreK-5 unified school, held a PTO meeting to discuss name options for the unified school.  Their were approximately 15 names suggested.  The PTO favored either the Carver Elementary School or the Governor John Carver Elementary School.  On November 4, the K-5 students held an election to voice their opinion on a name for the unified school.  Based on input from parents and students, the superintendent recommends that the school committee consider naming the unified school as follows:
THE CARVER ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
Retaining the permanent designation and signs over separate entrances:

The Erwin K. Washburn Lower Building
The Governor John Carver Upper Building 
A motion was made by Paula Kibbe to accept the new name as recommended, Mary Kaminski, second.  All in favor. 
C. Out of State Field Trip – Middle School Band and Chorus request permission for their annual trip to Canobie Lake Park, New Hampshire to attend the music festival on May 29, 2009.  The superintendent recommends this trip.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve, Al Spicer second, All in favor.

D. Out of State Field Trip –High School Senior Class of 2009 request permission to travel to Newport Mansions in Newport, RI on December 12, 2008.  Al Spicer made a motion to approve, Paula Kibbe second, All in favor.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee – Mary Kaminski commented she was thankful the decision was made on the school calendar to make Election Day (11/4) a professional development day for staff and no school for students because of the heavy traffic flow at the high/middle school complex on that date.  She also commented she heard many residents in the community reflecting positively on the students who volunteered to assist at the polls and also the freshman class who hosted a bake sale. 
          Both Kay Spencer and Mary Kaminski participated in the 1st annual Chili Cook-Off sponsored by the HS and agreed it was a great first year attempt.  The HS Culinary Students won the price.  They suggested maybe an earlier date in the football season.   Also, the Committee was complimentary to the Administrative staff for their leadership in the absence of the superintendent while she was on vacation.  The Superintendent echoed the same sentiments. 
IX.   Executive Session
Kay Spencer asked for a motion to move to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing personnel issues, not to return to Open Session. Mary Kaminski made the motion, Paula Kibbe second.  By role call, all approved.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:14 p.m. 
Next regular meeting:  December 8, 2008
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee:  December 8, 2008
PAGE  
5
School Committee Minutes

                                                 November 17, 2008


